REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 2nd March 2020 

in Reedham Village Hall 

Present - Councillors D Hale (Chair), P Bagshaw, D Rushbrook, Cllr S Pittam, Cllr R Holt, R Jenkins, M Edge, C Willimott, C Mutten and T Rednall. Parish Clerk C Dickson, DCllr G Nurden, CCllr B Iles and. 15 members of the public were present.  The Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.
1-03) Apologies for Absence

Cllr T Davey (ill), accepted. Mr Chris Bradbury.
2-03) Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

Cllr Mutten: GNLP and Permissive Path
3-03)  Minutes of Previous Meetings
Cllr Rushbrook proposed that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting on the 10th February 2020 be accepted as a true record, Cllr Mutten seconded, and the Council agreed, with 2 abstentions.  The minutes were signed by Cllr Hale as Chair of the meeting.
4-03)  Matters Arising

Mr Nick Hancox has been engaged to redraft the Permissive Path Agreement but this has not yet been finished so there are no further updates.  A meeting is planned to discuss the Management Schedule and the new Agreement will be on the agenda for the next meeting, or if it is finished earlier an extra meeting will be called to discuss it. 
Public Participation - to receive comments regarding GNLP3003
Several members of the public made comments including: 

· the site is outside the settlement boundary
· the number of houses proposed as a whole for Reedham is unsupportable

· Mill Road is below the minimum width for 2 cars to pass.  It is 3.8m and needs to be 4.2m.

5-03) To consider a response to GNLP3003

The Clerk had circulated a draft response, both 100 word limit and unabridged (see below).  Amendments were made to the number of houses on the site from 88 to 30, and that there ‘was’ no train service to Great Yarmouth not ‘has been’.  Additional comments regarding the site being agricultural land and the width of Mill Road are to be added.
Public Participation - to receive comments regarding GNLP1001
Several members of the public made comments including: 

· Station Road is not wide enough for 50 or more dwellings.  They need to be 5.5m but are between 4.4 and 4.2m

· There are no street lights for walkers and with increase road traffic this makes it more dangerous.

· The road to Acle is not suitable for additional traffic.
6-03) To consider a response to GNLP1001

The Clerk had circulated a draft response, both 100 word limit and for email submission (see below).  Amendments were made to the number of houses on the site from 88 to 30, and that there ‘was’ no train service to Great Yarmouth not ‘has been’.    Additional comments regarding the specific road widths for Station Road and working from home ambition to be added.
Public Participation
County Councillor Brian Iles: the Norfolk County Council budget has been approved. The Minimum Income Guarantee has been reduced by £7-£8. NCC has adopted the Government policy.  Financial advice is being offered to anyone disadvantaged by the change.
Devolution is back being discussed.  A Unitary Authority is not likely but NCC is at least willing to talk about Devolution.  The Boundary Commission consultation has been slightly amended and the deadline for comments extended.

The possible land swap for Maypole Hill and the school playing field is being investigated.  NCC are trying to ascertain who owns the playing field and if there are any restrictions on its use. This may take a bit of time but the process is underway.

District Councillor Grant Nurden:  the GNLP consultation will be closing on the 16th March. It is important that everyone’s arguments, both in favour and against, the proposed sites as well as the strategies and policies are recorded.

The Council’s budget for the 2020/2021 financial year was approved at the meeting on the 20th February.  Council Tax will increase by £4.38 on a Band D property, and there will be no increase in the fee for the garden waste brown bin.
The Council also approved the introduction of the Council Tax Assistance scheme from the 1st April 2020, which replaces the Council Tax Reduction scheme. It will take account of the fluctuations in household income of those in receipt of Universal Credit as well as simplifying the administration process. Further information is available on the BDC website.
The BDC grant offer for the Permissive Path expires at the end of March.

Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury provided the following report: the play equipment safety inspection has not yet been completed for March. We have started decorating the dressing rooms near the stage, with plans to repaint the Foyer after that. The February Cash Bingo jackpot was not won so the jackpot now stands at £280 in 54 numbers or less.  Bingo this month is on the 16th March at 7.30pm.  The next film showing is on 6th March 2020, “Mrs Lowry and Son”. There is a jumble sale on Saturday 14th March between 11am and 1pm. Reedham Village Hall Stage School Adult Drama group have a show planned on Saturday 9th May starting at 6.30pm to celebrate the 75th VE day.  It is called “Hope and Glory”.
Public
No comments received.
7-03) Planning Applications

a) BA/2020/0018/FUL - crest raise section of flood bank from approx. TG407015 to TG412017. Material sourced from local marsh & soke dykes, landward side of flood bank running parallel to the flood bank to the west of Red Mill.  Installation of a crossing to the east of Red Mill.  The Council resolved to support the application.
b) 20200406 - demolition of existing single storey side/rear extension and construction of new single storey flat roof extension at 20 Cliff Close, NR13 3TS. Concerns were raised about the proximity of the extension to the boundary with the neighbour.  The Council resolved to submit a comment that this would result in loss of light for the neighbour.

c) Approval of BA/2019/0416/HOUSEH - replacement rear extension at The Moorings, 54 Riverside was received.

d) A working group of the Clerk and Cllrs Hale, Edge, Holt and Rednall will meet to draft a response to the GNLP policies.  The draft will be circulated to all Councillors and posted on the Reedham Building Facebook page before being uploaded onto the GNLP portal.

8-03) Update by the Tree Warden

John Allaway had informed the Clerk, and the information had been circulated to Councillors, that the work he identified last year has changed a bit with all the recent winds. It had been agreed that the works quoted for would go ahead but a working party of Cllrs Hale, Edge and Pittam has already dealt with the ivy cutting to the ash trees at the bottom of the Woodland Walk.  Further correspondence was concerned about possible nesting blackbirds in the fallen hawthorn and that if nesting activity was found work could not be completed until the Autumn.  Works are hoped to start this or next week.
9-03) Update for the Allotments

All the allotment rents have been paid.
The car park has been levelled and the hole at the entrance filled.

10-03) To Receive an update from the PCC

A Mothering Sunday service will be held on the 22nd March at 11am.

The Churchyard Maintenance group will be meeting on the 25th March 1.30 to 3pm, weather permitting.  Everyone is welcome to come and help.

Anyone wishing to donate money in memory of loved ones for the flower arrangements at Easter can put m,oney in an envelope along with whom it is for and from, and please leave at 18 Church Road by the 29th March.  The cost is expected to be £2.50 per lily.
“Easter Uncovered with Norfolk Youth for Christ” is taking place in the church on Thursday 2nd April 10am to 1pm.  This includes snacks and is suitable for all ages.

11-03) Police Statistics

January: 1 common assault, 1 criminal damage, 1 malicious communications
February: 1 criminal damage, 1 assault without injury, 1 theft from a motor vehicle, 1 theft of a cycle.

12-03) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Speed Sensor

The sensor was on Mill Road in February. The 85% centile speed was 28.5mph (30mph limit), which is in line with the previous recordings. There were 9,000 vehicle movements.  2 cars were recorded going over 50mph.  
b) Neighbourhood Plan
The Chairman of the Neighbourhood Plan Team, Tony Noon, gave an update: the last meeting was overtaken by GNLP issues, including how the NP and GNLP could be linked. The NP cannot comment on the number of houses, this can only be done through the GNLP consultation. 
The NP is about to enter another consultation phase, to include more specifics gathered from the previous consultation and augmented by the Evidence Base compiled by the consultants.  There is a meeting later this week is to plan the details. Several members had a useful meeting with BDC NP officers this morning.  One consideration is whether the NP should be allocating sites. To do that there has to be a view of whether anyone will put sites forward, and the next meeting will also consider whether we can do a call for sites. Generally we are making good progress, even though it is difficult for people to separate the NP from the GNLP at the moment.
13-03)  Correspondence Received

The Clerk informed the Council of several pieces of correspondence that had received:
· The 2020 Keep Britain Tidy Great British Spring Clean campaign is from the 20th March to 13th April.  BDC are supporting this and can loan litter picking equipment and will provide bags.
· Several emails had been received and circulated to Councillors regarding the new Broads National Park road signs and the damage, defacing and theft that had taken place.

· An email was received from a member of the public suggesting the erection of a Reedham village gateway sign. The Clerk will investigate this with BDC.
· The Broads Authority consultation on the amended Flood Risk Supplementary Planning Document finishes on the 4th March.
· An email was received regarding litter on the Network Rail land just through The Ship car park on the left hand side.  The Clerk was asked to follow up.

· Acle Medical Centre have requested help with funding for a Mental Health Youth Worker.  The Council has no powers to give to health or education but can donate S137 money if it is felt that some residents would benefit.  S137 is limited to, currently, £8.12 per resident, rising to £8.32 in April, which equates to roughly £10,000.  This letter was only received and forwarded to Councillors on Friday so a decision was deferred to the next meeting so more information can be gathered.
14-03) Broadland District Council’s Riverside upgrade
There is a new single sided notice board outside The Ship.  Comments received that the bins look good.  The Clerk and Cllr Hale had a look at the Wherryman and it needs a bit of work.  Cllr Bagshaw will contact a local resident who does fibreglass to see if he can repair the statue.  The wood looks in reasonable condition and the map just needs a good clean.

15-03) Meeting with the new MP Jerome Mayhew
The Clerk and Councillors have been invited to meet the new MP Jerome Mayhew at the Acle Methodist Hall on Friday 6th March at 7pm, refreshments from 6.45pm.  The Clerk, and Cllrs Hale, Rushbrook and Mutten have expressed an interest.  Cllr Hale will ask what can be done about the sewerage works.
16-03) Notice board

The Clerk was asked to cost notice boards in wood with Reedham Parish Council across the top for the next meeting.

17-03) 2nd Limpenhoe Turning

No update received.  Clerk to ask again.

18-03) Meeting date for April 2020 to March 2021

The meeting dates for April 2020 to March 2021 were agreed:
2020

April - Monday 6th 

Annual Parish Meeting - Monday May 11th (tbc)

May - Monday 4th  

June - Monday 1st 

July - Monday 6th 

August - no meeting

September - Monday 7th
October - Monday 5th
November - Monday 2nd
December - Monday 7th 

2021

January - Monday 4th 

February - no meeting

March - Monday 1st 

19-03) Financial Matters

i. The Clerk detailed the income received and expenditure for the 2 months to 21st February 2019 (see below). This was agreed by the Council.

ii. The Village Hall grant allowance was deferred to the next meeting.

iii. Payments presented for approval

Broadland Tree Warden Network - annual donation



£       25.00
Mr David Breeze - mileage for NP meeting at BDC



£       12.60

Moulton Nurseries Plant Centre - soil and plants for Riverside

£       70.05

C Dickson - salary February 2020





£     299.28
HMRC - PAYE February 2020





£       87.04

C Dickson - expenses







£       51.90
Total   = 







            £     545.87
Cllr Mutten proposed approving the invoices presented, Cllr Edge seconded, and all agreed.
20-03) Items for the Next Agenda
Mental Health Youth Worker

Permissive Path

No Parking signs on Riverside
2nd Limpenhoe Turning

Noticeboard
Public
A member of the public reported that website Fix My Street is useful for reporting problems like potholes and rubbish.
21-03) Time and Date of Next Meeting.

Monday 6th April 2020 at 7.30 pm in the Village Hall, unless an additional meeting is called.  
Closed session: This session is held with the public and press being excluded from the meeting in accordance with Section 1 of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 for the following items of business on the grounds that they may involve the likely disclosure of confidential and exempt information

22-03) Personnel matters - to discuss the Clerk’s salary

The Council approved the Clerk progressing to the next salary scale, SCP10.  

It was agreed that the Clerk’s hours would remain at 9 hours per week, this was included in the budget.
The Clerk was asked to investigate the costs of a pension.

The meeting finished at 21:28.
Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….

	INCOME AND EXPENDITURE REPORT  BARCLAYS BANK

	AS AT 21.2.20

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH Jan-Feb
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH Jan-Feb
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	PRECEPT
	
	14,812.00
	
	GROUND MAINTENANCE
	
	7,217.54

	GRANT
	
	
	
	STATY/POST/PHONE ETC
	23.73
	390.42

	TRAINING
	
	
	
	VILLAGE WORK & RSID
	
	469.67

	BANK INTEREST
	
	
	
	PROF/SUBS/TRAINING
	105.00
	390.20

	HMRC VAT
	
	3,594.23
	
	CLERKS SALARY/TAX
	893.97
	4,732.88

	NCC/CIL
	
	
	
	AUDIT & INSURANCE
	
	675.32

	GLASS & MISC
	
	582.00
	
	RECYCLING
	13.00
	97.20

	ADVERTISING
	
	
	
	S106
	
	13,983.83

	ALLOTMENT A/C
	
	
	
	SECTION 137
	
	150.00

	PERMISSIVE PATH
	
	
	
	HMRC/VAT
	213.27
	3,888.27

	GRASS CUTTING
	
	155.85
	
	ROOM HIRE/GRANTS/EXPS
	90.40
	391.20

	NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
	5,164.00
	
	NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
	1,050.00
	1,050.00

	
	
	
	
	CIL Expenditure
	
	191.47

	S106
	
	13,983.83
	
	MISCELLANEOUS
	
	0.00

	TOTAL
	0.00
	38,291.91
	
	TOTAL
	2,389.37
	33,628.00

	TRANSFER
	
	
	
	TRANSFER
	
	40,000.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.2.20
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.2.20
	

	BALANCE CD/FWD
	25,003.87
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	22,754.90
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	-2,389.37
	
	
	
	22,754.90
	

	
	22,614.50
	
	
	Less unpresented chqs
	
	

	
	
	
	
	291
	50.00
	

	TRANSFER
	0.00
	
	
	292
	90.40
	

	
	
	
	
	Add: unpresented receipt
	
	

	BALANCE
	22,614.50
	
	
	BALANCE
	22,614.50
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	ALLOTMENT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 21.2.20

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH Jan-Feb
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH Jan-Feb
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	RENT
	25.00
	300.00
	
	MAINTENANCE
	
	65.96

	DEPOSIT
	
	60.00
	
	RENT/DEPOSIT
	
	295.00

	TOTAL
	25.00
	360.00
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	360.96

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.2.20
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.2.20
	

	BLANCE CD/FWD
	1,384.89
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	1,409.89
	

	INCOME
	25.00
	
	
	add: unpresented deposit
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	1,409.89
	
	
	
	1,409.89
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	BDC PARISH DEPOSIT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 21.2.20

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	TRANSFERS
	
	40,000.00
	
	TRANSFERS
	
	

	INTEREST
	
	
	
	BANK CHARGES
	
	

	TOTAL
	0.00
	40,000.00
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.2.20
	
	
	 ACCOUNT
	AT 21.2.20
	

	BLANCE B/FWD
	40,000.00
	
	
	BDC ACCOUNT
	40,000.00
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	40,000.00
	
	
	
	40,000.00
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	


GNLP3003 - draft response

Outside the development boundary.

Contrary to GNLP Policy 7.4 347. Highways confirm it is not feasible to provide a footway to enable safe journeys to school.
Highways confirm it is not feasible to provide a safe access for this site as the carriageway is narrower than required for 2-way traffic.  There is not enough room to provide an adequate visibility splay.

There is no evidence to support Mill Road being “lightly trafficked”.

The sewerage system in the village is at near capacity already.

The road infrastructure to and around the village is not suitable for a permanent increase in traffic.

Word count: 100

GNLP3003 - draft email submission
Due to the 100 word limit in the online submission box Reedham Parish Council would like to expand on their objections to GNLP3003:

It is outside the development boundary for the village.

Building houses on this site will permanently remove valuable agricultural land.

It is contrary to GNLP Policy 7.4 347 as there is no safe walking route to school. The Discussion of Submitted Sites states “Sites which do not have a safe walking route to school, or where one cannot be created, will not be considered suitable for allocation”. Highways have confirmed it is not feasible to provide a footway to enable safe journeys to school as there is no scope for improvements within the highway.
The single entrance access is too narrow with no scope to widen. Highways confirm it is not feasible to provide a safe access as the carriageway is narrower than required for 2-way traffic and there is limited site frontage to the highway.

The HELAA Conclusion states that Mill Road is “relatively lightly trafficked”.  However when queried it was confirmed that there is no evidence to support this statement.  Mill Road has a blind summit over a hump back bridge and is only 3.2m wide at one point.

The sewerage system for the village is at or nearing capacity. Tankers are required on a near daily basis, in the peak season it is sometimes several times a day, to remove waste from the station on Low Common.  Without additional capacity the Parish Council feels up to 30 additional households is unreasonable and a hazard to health and the environment.

The road infrastructure to and around Reedham is not suited to additional traffic.  The roads to the village are, at best, classed as “Road generally more than 4m wide”, not even “Secondary road” as per OS map designation. Most roads in the village are “Road generally less than 4m wide” and do not have pavements.  Extra car traffic from an additional 30 houses on this site, and up to 88 houses overall for Reedham, would not be safe for both vehicles and pedestrians.

There are regular trains to Norwich and Lowestoft but there was no service to Great Yarmouth for 18 months.  Busses are infrequent and slow.  This limits the options for accessing employment and increases the likelihood that a reliance on the car will be necessary for those moving to Reedham.  The ambition of the GNLP for more working from home and more greener transport is currently just an ambition.  There are no policies in place or proposed to make this happen and until there are and these ambitions are achievable it is not realistic to include Reedham for housing development.

GNLP1001 - draft response
Outside the development boundary.

Contrary to GNLP Policy 2 issue 1 as the site cannot provide “safe, convenient and sustainable access to ... local services and facilities including schools, healthcare, shops, leisure/community/faith facilities” without the use of a car.

Contrary to GNLP Policy 7.4 347 as there is no safe walking route to school. Highways confirm it is not feasible to provide an off-carriageway pedestrian facility to enable safe journeys to school.
The sewerage system in the village is at near capacity already.

The road infrastructure to and around the village is not suitable for a permanent increase in traffic.

Word count: 100

GNLP1001 - draft email submission
Due to the 100 word limit in the online submission box Reedham Parish Council would like to expand on their objections to GNLP1001:

It is outside the development boundary for the village.

It is contrary to GNLP Policy 2 issue 1 as the site cannot provide “safe, convenient and sustainable access to on-site and local services and facilities including schools, healthcare, shops, leisure/community/faith facilities and libraries” without the use of a car.

It is Contrary to GNLP Policy 7.4 347 as there is no safe walking route to school. As per the Discussion of Submitted Sites “Sites which do not have a safe walking route to school, or where one cannot be created, will not be considered suitable for allocation”. Highways have confirmed it is not feasible to provide an off-carriageway pedestrian facility to enable safe journeys to school.
The sewerage system for the village is at or nearing capacity. Tankers are required on a near daily basis, in the peak season it is sometimes several times a day, to remove waste from the station on Low Common.  Without additional capacity the Parish Council feels up to 88 additional households is unreasonable and a hazard to health and the environment.

The road infrastructure to and around Reedham is not suited to additional traffic.  The roads to the village are, at best, classed as “Road generally more than 4m wide”, not even “Secondary road” as per OS map designation. Most roads in the village are “Road generally less than 4m wide” and do not have pavements.  Extra car traffic from an additional 88 houses would not be safe for both vehicles and pedestrians.

There are regular trains to Norwich and Lowestoft but there has been no service to Great Yarmouth for 18 months.  Busses are infrequent and slow.  This limits the options for accessing employment and increases the likelihood that a reliance on the car will be necessary for those moving to Reedham. 
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